
N ancy Eaton, dean of li­
brary services at Iowa State 
University, was elected chair 
of the OCLC Board of Trust­
ees at its meeting in Novem­
ber. Eaton was elected to the 
board in 1987, and has been 
vice-chair since 1991- Her 
term as chair will be for one 
year.

Mary Jo G odw in, former
editor of Wilson Library Bul­
letin, has been named by the
University of Illinois Gradu­
ate School of Library and Information Science 
as the recipient of the 1992 Robert B. Downs 
Intellectual Freedom Award. Godwin resigned 
her position in protest after the president of H. 
W. Wilson directed her to fire columnist Will 
Manley. Manley, a Bulletin columnist for 14 
years, was fired for his tongue-in-cheek ques­
tionnaire of librarians’ sexual attitudes and prac­
tices. Five colum nists also resigned  w ith 
Godwin. The Intellectual Freedom Award is 
given annually to a group or individual who 
has furthered the cause of intellectual freedom, 
particularly as it has an impact on libraries and 
information centers and the dissemination of 
ideas.

Mary Karen Delmont, collection development 
librarian at the State University College at Buf­
falo, New York, has been awarded the 1992 
State University of New
Y ork C h an ce llo r’s 
Award for Excellence in 
Librarianship, conferred 
upon librarians in the 
system who consistently 
display extraordinary 
professional achieve­
m en t in  th e ir  fie ld .
Delmont, w ho chairs 
the College Senate Cur­
riculum Committee and Mary Delmont
is active in campus gov­
ernance, was the recipient of a 1978 college 
Presidential Merit Award. In 1991 she received 
a Faculty Mentor Award from the Buffalo State 
Prelaw Society for her work with the annual 
moot court competition. She has been on the 
staff of the E. H. Butler Library for 20 years.

People  
in the  
News

Kent H endrickson, dean 
of libraries at the University
of Nebraska, Lincoln, was 
elected vice-president/presi- 
dent-elect of the OCLC Us­
ers Council at its meeting in 
O c tober. He is a U sers 
C ouncil d e le g a te  from  
NEBASE (a division of the 
Nebraska Library Commis­
sion) and is also chair of the 
Research Libraries Advisory 
Com m ittee to OCLC. His 
term began in October; he 
will assume the presidency 

 

in May and hold that position for one year.

Patricia E. Sabosik, editor and publisher of 
Choice magazine, has been appointed to the 
Literacy Volunteers of America (LVA) National 
Board of Directors for a three-year term. LVA, 
currently celebrating its 30th anniversary, is a 
nonprofit educational organization dedicated 
to teaching adult learners to read. The Board 
of Directors is a governing board with repre­
sentation from its state and regional affiliates, 
the publishing community, and private indus­
try.

Carolyn Sheehy, director of library services 
at North Central College (NCC), Naperville, Il­
linois, has been named the first holder of the 
e n d o w e d  C lare and
Lucy Oesterle Library 
Directorship, only the 
third endowed director­
ship on a college cam­
pus in the U.S. The $1 
million endow m ent is 
th e  g ift o f C lare 
Oesterle, a 1939 gradu­
ate of NCC and a mem­
b e r  o f the c o lle g e ’s 
Board of Trustees since Carolyn Sheehy
1974. Sheehy has held
her position at NCC since 1990. Before that 
she served as assistant professor and head of 
the Reference Department at the University of 
Illinois at Chicago, and as administrative cura­
tor at the Newberry Library in Chicago.

R o n e lle  K. H. T h o m p so n , d ire c to r  o f 
Mikkelsen Library at Augustana College, South
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Dakota, has been elected vice-president/presi- 
dent-elect o f the M ountain Plains Library Asso­
ciation (MPLA). MPLA is a regional association 
of libraries and friends
of libraries in Arizona,
Colorado, Kansas, Mon­
tan a , N eb ra sk a , N e­
vada, N orth  D ako ta ,
O klahom a, South Da­
kota, Utah, and  W yo­
ming, w hose purpose is 
to improve present and 
future library services 
th ro u g h  p ro fe ss io n a l 
developm ent. T hom p­ Ronelle Thompson
son is a form er presi­
dent of the South Dakota Library Association 
and  the recip ien t o f the YMCA Leadership 
Award for her w ork in establishing the state­
wide South Dakota Library Network.

Appointments
(Appointm ent notices are taken from library 
newsletters, letters from personnel offices and 
appointees, and other sources. To ensure that 
your appointm ent appears, write to the Editor, 
C&RL News, 50 E. Huron, Chicago, IL 60611-2795.)

Fran C aplan has been  nam ed director o f li­
braries at Robert Morris College in Coraopolis, 
Pennsylvania.

Irene H oadley, director of the library at Texas 
A&M University, was nam ed director of the Ster­
ling C. Evans Library Capital Campaign at Texas 
A&M starting in January.
In her new  position, she 
w ill adm in ister funds 
raised for services, col­
lections, and  techno l­
ogy. H older of the Ster­
ling C. Evans Chair in 
Library Administration,
Hoadley was nam ed the 
1990 Texas Librarian of 
the Year. She also re­
ceived th e  Scarecrow  Irene Hoadley
Press Award for Library
Literature and was nam ed distinguished alumna 
of the School of Library Science at the Univer­
sity o f Michigan.

Lynda W o m o m  W right, formerly librarian for 
public services at the Chrysler Museum in Nor­
folk, Virginia, now  shares the position of li­
brarian at Tidewater Community College, Ports­
m outh, Virginia, w ith Mary Anne Glanzer, w ho 
has been  at Tidewater since 1976. The Glanzer- 
Wright job-share is the first such position in 
the Virginia Community College System.

Mary Clare A lten h ofen  is now  reference 
librarian, Fine Arts Library, Harvard University.

R obert Behra has been  appointed  curator 
of special collections at the Redwood Library 
and Athenaeum, Newport, Rhode Island.

M ary Biggs is now  dean  o f the library at 
Trenton State College, New Jersey.

Jaryna B odrock has been  appointed head 
of the Slavic Division in the College Library at 
Harvard University.

Shuraw l M. Bryan has been  nam ed library 
intern in the Multicultural Internship Library 
E ducation/Scholarship Program  at the State 
University of New York at Albany.

Patrick D aw son  is the new  Chicano stud­
ies librarian at the University of California, Santa 
Barbara.

G raceA nne A. D eC andido has been  ap ­
pointed editor of the Wilson Library Bulletin.

K ristin  D oty has been  appointed  technical 
services librarian at the Sawyer Library, Wil­
liams College, Williamstown, Massachusetts.

Tim  D ugdale has been appointed reference 
librarian/com puter specialist at Georgia State 
University Library, Atlanta.

E lizabeth A. D upuis is now  Balcones li­
brarian in the Engineering Library at the Uni­
versity o f Texas at Austin.

V icente Garces has been  nam ed law refer- 
ence/circulation librarian in the Law Library at 
the University o f Oregon, Eugene.

Greer G ilm an has been  nam ed cataloger 
in the Preservation Review Division of the Col­
lege Library, Harvard University.

Mary Lou G oodyear has been  nam ed act­
ing director of the Sterling C. Evans Library, 
Texas A&M University, College Station.

Joe  A. H ew itt has been  nam ed acting uni­
versity librarian for the University o f North 
Carolina at Chapel Hill.

J o h n  H ow ard has been  appointed  Richard 
F. French librarian of the Eda Kuhn Loeb Music 
Library at Harvard University.

E m ily H. H ull has been  nam ed reference 
librarian, University o f W ashington-Tacoma at 
the University o f W ashington, Seattle.

February 1 9 9 3 /9 9



M arlene Hurley has been appointed ac­
cess librarian at Feinberg Library, State Univer­
sity of New York at Plattsburgh.

Jie Li is now information services librarian 
in the Biomedical Library at the University of 
South Alabama.

K evin Lindstrom has been appointed Sci­
ence Information Network librarian at the Uni­
versity of British Columbia, Canada.

Margret G. Lippert has been named asso­
ciate head for information services, Engineer­
ing and Science Libraries, Massachusetts Insti­
tute of Technology.

H. Robert M alinowsky is now  principal 
bibliographer and professor, Collection Devel­
opm ent Department, University of Illinois at 
Chicago.

Mary J. Markland is the new  head of ref­
erence at the Lamar Soutter Medical Library, 
University of Massachusetts Medical Center, 
Worcester.

Ellie E. Marsh has been appointed head, 
Social Work Library, Health Sciences Library 
and Information Center (HSLIC) at the Univer­
sity of Washington, Seattle.

M ichael J. Perry is now information ser­
vices librarian in the Biomedical Library at the 
University of South Alabama.

Susan Peters is now  the coordinator of lan­
guage and literature at the Robert W. W oo­
druff Library, Emory University, Atlanta.

Mary Ann Ramey has returned to her po ­
sition as reference librarian at Georgia State Uni­
versity Library, Atlanta.

D en n is Scott is the new  assistant archivist 
at the Bums Library of Boston College.

Jeffrey Spurr has been appointed Islamic 
art cataloger in the Fine Arts Library at Harvard 
University.

H annah M. Stevens is now  executive di­
rector of the Boston Library Consortium.

Paula M. Storm has been appointed assis­
tant director of the Wayne State University Sci­
ence and Engineering Library, Detroit.

R oss Thrasher has been appointed coor­
dinator for bibliographic services at the Auraria 
Library, Denver.

P hilip  J. Tramdack is now assistant direc­
tor for technical services and library automa­
tion at Roscoe L. West Library, Trenton State 
College, New Jersey.

Karen Volkm an has been nam ed refer- 
ence/network librarian at Feinberg Library, State 
University of New York at Plattsburgh.

Sandra N. Ward has been nam ed science

librarian at the Mount Holyoke College Library 
in South Hadley, Massachusetts.

Leah W eisse is now project archivist in Con­
gressional Archives at the Burns Library, Bos­
ton College.

Norm a Y ueh has been named executive 
officer of the Center for Intercultural Education 
at Ramapo College, Mahwah, New Jersey.

Retirements
Lawrence D innean, pictorial curator in The 
Bancroft Library, University o f California, Ber­
keley, recently retired after 27 years at that in­
stitution. Dinnean graduated from UC-Berke- 
ley in 1958 with a major in English, then served 
in the U.S. Army in Vicenza, Italy. In 1965 he 
received a master’s in painting from the same 
institution, then was appointed a senior mu­
seum  scientist with the newly established Uni­
versity Art Museum. In 1972 his duties expanded 
and  he w as nam ed archivist o f the H ans 
Hofmann Collection, a major com ponent of the 
museum ’s inventory. In 1974 Dinnean moved 
over to The Bancroft and assumed responsibil­
ity for the pictorial collections, including the 
Honeyman Collection of Western American Art. 
He authored Nineteenth Century Illustrators o f  
California Sights a n d  Scenes (1986) and co­
authored Les Jeunes, A n  account o f  some f i n  de 
siede San Francisco authors a n d  artists (1980).

Marcus A. M cCorison retired October 31 af­
ter 32 years as librarian, director, and presi­
dent of the American Antiquarian Society (AAS). 
McCorison joined the
AAS in I960 after serv­
ing in the military, be­
ing the librarian of a 
Vermont public library, 
and  heading the rare 
b o o k  d iv is io n s  o f 
Dartmouth College and 
the University of Iowa.
He became director of 
AAS in 19Ó7 and over­
saw the refurbishing of Marcus McCorison
A ntiquarian  Hall and
the building of a new  underground wing. He 
was a principal founder of the Independent 
Research Libraries Association and took AAS 
into the Research Libraries Group.



M alcolm E. Scheer, library director of the New 
York School of Interior Design (NYSID), re­
tired in January 1993 after 32 years as a librar­
ian. A graduate of the College of the City of
New York in 1954, Scheer earned an MLS in 
I960 from Columbia University. He began his 
career working as a cataloger at the New School 
for Social Research in 1961. In 1963 he was 
named head of technical services, was promoted 
to assistant chief librarian in 1969, and becam e 
library director in 1974. He began as library 
director o f NYSID in 1979.

Deaths
Jacqueline K. Eubanks, college librarian, edi­
tor, and proponent of multicultural education, 
died of complications from AIDS on Novem­
ber 19 in Manhattan. She was 54 years old. 
Eubanks was, since 1966, on the faculty of 
Brooklyn College, w here she significantly ex­
panded the library’s African and Caribbean col­
lec tion . A C hicago  n a tiv e , sh e  e a rn e d  a 
bachelor’s degree and an MLS from the Univer­
sity of Chicago, and another m aster’s at Co­
lumbia University Teacher’s College. She also 
worked as a librarian for the U.S. Army Special 
Services in Germany and for the American As­
sociation of Advertising Agencies. She was also 
a founding m em ber of ALA’s Social Responsi­
bilities Round Table.

Lynne Hallonquist, life sciences bibliographer 
in W oodward Library, University of British Co­
lumbia, died July 24. Hallonquist began w ork­
ing at the UBC Library in 1968 as a reference 
librarian in the Biomedical Branch Library at 
Vancouver General Hospital. In 1970 she joined 
the University of Toronto staff, then returned 
to UCB as the life sciences bibliographer in 
1979. She was active in the Health Libraries 
Association of British Columbia, the Canadian 
Association for Information Science, the Cana­
dian Health Libraries Association, and the UBC 
Academic W om en’s Association.

Tim othy Stafford Healy, president of the New 
York Public Library (NYPL) since 1989, died of 
a heart attack D ecember 30 in New Jersey. He 
was 69 years old. Healy joined NYPL after 13 
years as president of Georgetown University. 
He began his career in education teaching Latin

 

and English at Fordham Preparatory School, 
becom ing an English professor at Fordham  
University in 1955. In addition to teaching, 
H ea ly  se rv e d  as
Fordham ’s director of 
alum ni relations from 
1955 to 1962, and as 
execu tive  v ice -p res i­
dent until 1969. From 
1969 to  1976 he  w as 
vice-chancellor for aca­
demic affairs at the City 
University of New York.
Bom in New York City 
in 1923, Healy received Timothy Healy
d eg rees  from  W ood­
stock College; the Faculties Saint Albert in 
Louvain, Belgium; Fordham  University; and 
Oxford University. He served as director and 
chairman of the American Council on Educa­
tion and the National Association of Indepen­
dent Colleges and Universities, and was chair­
man of the National Advisory Committee on 
Accreditation and Institutional Eligibility.

C harles H olliday, retired assistant professor 
of library affairs at Southern Illinois University 
(SIUC), Carbondale, died on November 15 at 
his hom e in Murphysboro. He was 68. Holliday 
began w ork at SIUC in 1957 in Morris Library’s 
ordering division. He moved to the social stud­
ies division a year later and retired in 1988 with 
31 years o f service. He received a bachelor’s 
degree from SIUC in 1947, a m aster’s from 
W ashington University in 1948, and an MLS 
from the University of Illinois in 1964. ■
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